

RIVAL BLUEPRINTS: BEIJING'S EXPANSIONISM AND INDIA'S PARTNERSHIPS

MS KASHVI CHAUDHARY











CENJOWS

Rival Blueprints: Beijing's Expansionism and India's Partnerships



Kashvi Chaudhary is an Associate Fellow at CENJOWS

Introduction

As South Asia's geopolitical theatre reaches a critical juncture following the Pahalgam incident in Jammu & Kashmir on 22nd Aprilⁱ – where India leverages its strategic partnerships, most notably with Moscow,ⁱⁱ evoking echoes of 1971ⁱⁱⁱ – while China reaffirms its staunch support for Pakistan.^{iv} Consequently, this has opened a new crevice in the India-China dynamic.

In this context, it is essential to examine the roots of China's support for Pakistan, its growing relationship with Bangladesh and smaller regional countries, and the underlying intentions behind these ties – along with the imminent threat of the *China–Pakistan–Bangladesh nexus* in South Asia. Meanwhile, India's model of strategic partnerships helps it remain relatively stable, even as opposing powers progressively encircle it.

This article presents a comparative analysis of both countries' approach to some of their major partnerships, contrasting their fundamental strategies and approach.

China's South Asia Playbook

Pakistan: The Keystone for China's Regional Ambitions

China's initial investments in Pakistan originated with the development of the Gwadar deep-sea port located in Balochistan, in 2002 – Pakistan's largest deep-sea port – which is a key project under the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) and a component of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). This was followed by major investments starting in 2015 with the formal launch of CPEC, initially a \$46 billion infrastructure project that has since expanded to \$62 billion. Fill CPEC aims to connect the Gwadar Port to Xinjiang. While an increasingly precarious scenario for India, China's frustration over CPEC and its economic engagement with Pakistan has long been apparent: while stationed in Pakistan for CPEC's development, Chinese workers have been repeatedly targeted by the Balochistan Liberation Army (BLA), with several such instances occurring over the years, including recent ones, for which the Chinese president Xi Jinping has faced considerable heat. Although China hasn't deployed official troops around infrastructure development sites, it has commissioned private Chinese actors to oversee the personnel's security, siv signalling mistrust and demonstrating awareness of Pakistan's limited capacity to constrain terrorism.

Moreover, Chinese workers have also been targeted by state-sponsored terrorist organisations^{xv} including ISIS-K (Islamic State – Khorasan)^{xvi} and the Tehrik-e-Taliban Pakistan (TTP).^{xvii} Weapons exported by China have also been used by terror outfits operating in Pakistan-occupied Kashmir (PoK)^{xviii} – making it harder to ignore the fact that Chinese weapons are being leveraged by Pakistan in sponsoring terrorism and proxy wars.^{xix} However, China continues to practise a "look-away policy", ^{xx} propping

_

¹ It is important to posit that while terrorist organisations such as TTP and ISIS-K have a history of being sponsored by the ISI, thereby making them state-sponsored actors, the Balochistan Liberation Army (BLA) is not among them. The BLA pursues a separatist agenda and functions independently of state sponsorship. The BLA, in fact, stands in direct opposition to the Pakistani state.

up the very state that threatens its own workers. Therefore, there is something to say about Chinese hypocrisy in expressing regret^{xxi} over India's retaliation.

Rather than being a genuine investment for China – or merely an avenue for infrastructure projects – Pakistan is undeniably a strategic pawn, a recipient of high-interest loans designed to instil long-term dependence and advance Beijing's regional hegemony under the guise of development. It remains unclear whether Pakistan is unaware of China's intentions or simply in denial, driven by desperation for what is merely short-term development, or rather, an illusion of progress.

Furthermore, historically, foreign funds in volatile states have often fallen into the hands of militant groups – in states where state authority takes a backseat^{xxii} – a stark example of which is Pakistan.^{xxiii} Against this backdrop, India's recent destruction of China's HQ-9 air defence system deployed by Pakistan in Lahore^{xxiv} could be seen as a signal of India's evolving defence capabilities, far from its vulnerabilities of 1962. This can act as a deterrent, suggesting to Beijing that infiltrating Indian frontiers may no longer be a simple feat.^{xxv} China's support of Pakistan also sets back the limited progress Beijing and New Delhi had made in the recent past in normalising relations.^{xxvi}

Bangladesh, The Nexus, and Beyond

Following Bangladeshi Prime Minister Sheikh Hasina's ouster last year*xxvii and Muhammed Yunus' role as Chief Adviser of the interim government, Dhaka too, has hopped on the China bandwagon.xxviii Most recently, he extended an invitation for Chinese presence in the Bay of Bengal, xxix and has expressed substantial interest in improving ties with Pakistan, particularly in defence cooperation, where he has shown specific interest in acquiring the JF-17 fighter jets jointly developed by Pakistan and China, xxx and has procured other defence equipment from Islamabad in recent times.xxxi As bilateral relations between Dhaka and Islamabad improve, xxxii China inevitably enters the equation, since any deepening of ties by a South Asian country with Pakistan often involves Beijing's implicit strategic presence. As Bangladesh and Pakistan improve ties with China's efforts, xxxiii a potential military shift looms in South

Asia – signalled by Bangladesh's participation in Aman-25, a naval exercise held in Karachi this February, where naval ships from all three countries were present.xxxiv

China's regional ambitions with Bangladesh become increasingly evident as a replication of the "debt-trap" scenario observed with countries such as Sri Lanka, the Maldives, Nepal, and Pakistan manifests in Bangladesh.xxxv

Bangladesh has been a BRI constituent since 2016, xxxvi and subsequently, the country has seen massive investment flows aimed at infrastructural development. As recent reports indicate a significant rise in debt owed by Bangladesh and other neighbouring countries to China, while speculative, logic suggests that Yunus' growing ties, specifically in infrastructure and development projects with Beijing xxxviii will likely worsen the situation for Dhaka.

Dhaka's increasing closeness to Beijing driven is a strategic effort to sideline New Delhi in pursuit of greater economic gain, and further reaffirms the growing nexus.

For India, China's ambition to connect Gwadar Port to Xinjiang, coupled with its involvement in Mongla Port, presents a precarious territorial scenario. Although India uses Mongla for transit and is involved in connectivity projects linking the port to its territory, xxxix China's engagement, though more recent, is much more substantial, and extends beyond Mongla to include development projects at Chittagong Portxl and across the wider Indian Ocean region as part of BRI.xli

Lastly, with Sri Lanka, the situation for India has grown increasingly alarming with Colombo having handed China a 99-year lease for operating the Hambantota port.xlii The port's close proximity to Indian territory and spotting of Chinese surveillance ships in the area signals potential militarisation and deepens concerns of encirclement along India's maritime borders.xliii Beijing's rapidly advancing footprints in South Asia is bound to generate mounting anxiety regarding the region's overall sovereignty.

India's Partnership Model

Strategic Autonomy: India's Win-Win Approach to Partnerships

Post-Pahalgam, Russia reaffirmed its decades-long support for India by continuing to supply advanced defence systems to the Indian armed forces. Xliv While parallels with 1971 are striking, the India-Russia partnership has deepened significantly over the years. Russia has emerged as India's largest arms supplier, Xlv while India has also emerged as Russia's biggest crude oil importer, surpassing China last year. Xlvi This sustained and growing cooperation, rooted in recognition of mutual benefit, has enabled India to maintain strategic freedom. By engaging Russia economically, particularly amid Moscow's increasing global isolation since its war with Ukraine, Xlviii India has preserved space to simultaneously deepen partnerships with the West, Xlviii without triggering pressure dynamics from the Russian side.

The recent notable instance of such a balancing act has come to light through India's International North-South Transport Corridor (INSTC) with Russia, xlix and its recent engagement with America on the India-Middle East-Europe Economic Corridor (IMEEC). While India's bilateral relationship with the United States gained significant momentum during Trump's first administration – with the historic Quad revival, along with key agreements such as LEMOA (Logistics Exchange Memorandum of Agreement), COMCASA (Communications Compatibility and Security Agreement), and BECA (Basic Exchange and Cooperation Agreement), along with the launch of the 2+2 ministerial dialogue, it experienced even greater momentum under the Biden administration. This was marked by initiatives such as I2U2 (India, Israel, UAE and the US),² cooperation in AI through platforms like US-India Artificial Intelligence Initiative (USIAI), the Initiative on Critical and Emerging Technologies (iCET) framework, the India-US Strategic Trade Dialogue (IUSTD), Indus-X (India-US Defence Acceleration Ecosystem), and expanded space cooperation agreements between NASA and ISRO. II

² Focused on initiatives including water management, energy efficiency, infrastructure and connectivity between member states, space collaboration and innovation, healthcare, agriculture and food security.

The highlight of US President Donald Trump and Indian Prime Minister Narendra Modi's meeting in Washington, D.C. this February was the announcement of new defence agreements and discussions around the likeliness of a Free Trade Agreement (FTA). India was designated as the United States' Major Defence Partner (MDP) in 2016, and is the only country to retain this title. During the meeting, the leaders announced plans to renew the US-India Major Defence Partnership agreement for the next ten years. Another notable development was the launch of the India-US TRUST (Technology and Research in Emerging and Ubiquitous Strategic Technologies) initiative, with fundamental focus on research and development (R&D) and technology cooperation.

The Rafale fighter jets and India's growing defence relationship with France have also come to light in the aftermath of Pahalgam. EU-India dynamics have also seen pivotal highs this year, with an FTA set to be signed by the end of the year. However, a comprehensive defence partnership remains to be seen, which, however, might not materialise just yet, given the Russo-Ukraine war and India's closer ties with Russia. Nevertheless, India's more-than-strong ties with both parties stand as a stark example of forming partnerships based on pragmatism rather than ideology, keeping mutual benefit at the forefront of the relationship.

Subsequently, there appears to be a growing, through unpronounced, recognition among Western nations of India's strategically autonomous manoeuvre through partnerships, as the US^{Ivi} and EU^{Ivii} remain among India's major oil importers – oil which is procured from Russia. With this approach, India has increasingly positioned itself as the West's and the world's gateway into the Indo-Pacific.

Furthermore, India's maritime outlook has remained focused on inclusivity and joint infrastructure development, a contrast from China's coercive diplomacy. Its investments into Iran's Chabahar Port^{Iviii} exemplifies this difference – built through a grants-based approach and mutual cooperation, it enhances regional connectivity without creating debt dependencies, along with its other projects in the Indian Ocean region with neighbouring and Indo-Pacific countries.^{lix} India has extended \$8 billion worth lines of credit for development and energy projects to Bangladesh– notably more

generous than China's financial coercion tactics, offering favourable terms and promoting local capacity-building over dependency.

A sharp contrast in approach further comes to light with Sri Lanka: India has extended humanitarian aid and \$4 billion in economic assistance, lxi largely with minimal conditions, unlike China's coercive financing and takeover of the Hambantota Port.

Lastly, apart from the Quad and as part of its Act East Policy, |xii India maintains trilateral engagements such as the India–France–Australia |xiii and India–Japan–US dialogues, |xiv a blend of regional with international partnerships, with an emphasis on upholding multilateralism, thereby maintaining an image of a reliable partner with a collaborative approach to partnerships. In contrast, where India's approach remains collaborative, China has been perceived as a dominant force in global and regional economic engagements. |xv

In conclusion, as the contrast between China's and India's distinct partnership models comes to light, it remains to be seen how their relationship will evolve in the times ahead. China and India are shaping South Asia through starkly different geopolitical strategies. China's assertive model, marked by debt diplomacy, militarisation, and opaque alliances, seeks to encircle India and expand its influence, especially through ties with Pakistan, Bangladesh, Sri Lanka, and the Maldives. In contrast, India promotes strategic autonomy and inclusive development, offering transparent partnerships across infrastructure, defence, and energy. Its balanced ties with both traditional allies and emerging powers position it as a stable regional anchor. As South Asian nations navigate these competing approaches, their choices will define the region's strategic landscape for years to come.

DISCLAIMER

The paper is author's individual scholastic articulation and does not necessarily reflect the views of CENJOWS. The author certifies that the article is original in content, unpublished and it has not been submitted for publication/ web upload elsewhere and that the facts and figures quoted are duly referenced, as needed and are believed to be correct.

References

https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/international/world-news/china-reiterates-its-unwavering-support-for-pakistan-amid-regional-tensions-with-india/articleshow/120900799.cms?from=mdr.

¹ The Hindu Bureau, "Latest Pahalgam Terror Attack 2025 News, Photos, Latest News Headlines About Pahalgam Terror Attack 2025-The Hindu," The Hindu, April 23, 2025, https://www.thehindu.com/topic/pahalgam-terror-attack-2025/.

ii Maria Siow, "India-Pakistan Clash: 'Far From Neutral' Russia and China Step in With Arms," *South China Morning Post*, May 8, 2025, https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3309559/india-pakistan-clash-far-neutral-russia-and-china-step-arms.

iii Nandan Unnikrishnan, "1971: When Delhi and Moscow Came Together," orfonline.org, December 4, 2023, https://www.orfonline.org/research/1971-when-delhi-and-moscow-came-together.

iv Et Online, "China Reiterates Its Unwavering Support for Pakistan Amid Regional Tensions With India," *The Economic Times*, May 5, 2025,

^v Lt Gen Ab Shivane, "India Can't Be a Silent Spectator to the Growing Bangladesh-China-Pakistan Nexus," *Firstpost*, April 14, 2025, https://www.firstpost.com/opinion/india-cant-be-a-silent-spectator-to-the-growing-bangladesh-china-pakistan-nexus-13879716.html.

vi Vivek Mishra and Kashvi Chaudhary, "Why America Embraces India's Strategic Autonomy," orfonline.org, October 30, 2024, https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/why-america-embraces-india-s-strategic-autonomy.

vii "Pakistan's Gwadar Port: Linchpin of the CPEC Corridor," *Geopolitical Monitor*, August 13, 2020, https://www.geopoliticalmonitor.com/background-pakistans-gwadar-port/.

viii Vaishali Basu Sharma, "A Decadal Appraisal of the \$62 Billion China-Pakistan Economic Corridor," Modern Diplomacy, October 31, 2023, https://moderndiplomacy.eu/2023/10/31/a-decadal-appraisal-of-the-62-billion-china-pakistan-economic-corridor/.

ix "China's Super Link to Gwadar Port," South China Morning Post, https://multimedia.scmp.com/news/china/article/One-Belt-One-Road/pakistan.html.

x Yalana S Payeng, "India Against CPEC: A Critical Analysis," Defence Research and Studies, September 19, 2024, https://dras.in/india-against-cpec-a-critical-analysis/.

xi Aniruddha Dhar, "Karachi Blast: Why Is the Baloch Liberation Army Targeting Chinese Nationals?," *Hindustan Times*, April 27, 2022, https://www.hindustantimes.com/world-news/karachi-blast-why-baloch-liberation-army-is-targeting-chinese-nationals-101651052868469.html

- xii Ap, "A Pakistani Separatist Group Claims Bombing That Killed 2 Chinese Near Karachi Airport," The Hindu, February 20, 2025, https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/a-pakistani-separatist-group-claims-bombing-that-killed-2-chinese-near-karachi-airport/article68729396.ece.
- xiii Bhaswar Kumar, "'Don't Trust Pak Soldiers': Xi Faces Flak for Chinese Deaths in Pakistan," *Business Standard*, November 14, 2024, https://www.business-standard.com/external-affairs-defence-security/news/don-t-trust-pak-soldiers-xi-faces-flak-for-chinese-deaths-in-pakistan-124111401289 1.html.
- xiv Kumar, "'Don't Trust Pak Soldiers': Xi Faces Flak for Chinese Deaths in Pakistan."
- xv Brijesh Singh, "Pakistan's Complex Web of Terror Networks," The Hindu, May 8, 2025, https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/pakistans-complex-web-of-terror-networks/article69550587.ece.
- xvi Ayaz Gul, "China Says Kabul Hotel Attack Injured 5 Chinese Nationals," *Voice of America*, December 13, 2022, https://www.voanews.com/a/isis-k-claims-attack-on-kabul-hotel-housing-chinese-nationals/6873906.html.
- xvii Syed Fazl-e-Haider, "TTP's Killing of Chinese Citizens in Pakistan Presents Afghan Taliban With Dangerous Dilemma Jamestown," Jamestown, May 30, 2024, https://jamestown.org/program/ttps-killing-of-chinese-citizens-in-pakistan-presents-afghan-taliban-with-dangerous-dilemma/.
- xviii India Today News Desk, "Pakistan Spy Agency Providing Chinese Weapons to Terrorists in POK: Sources," *India Today*, September 15, 2023, https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/pok-terrorists-being-provided-chinese-made-weapons-pakistan-isi-2435936-2023-09-15.
- xix Tribune News Service, "Growing Proof of China's Role in Pakistan-sponsored Proxy War the Tribune," *The Tribune*, April 23, 2023, https://www.tribuneindia.com/news/j-k/growing-proof-of-chinas-role-in-pakistan-sponsored-proxy-war-499964/.
- xx Sarral Sharma, "Cracks in China-Pakistan Relations: Bilateral and External Factors," Observer Researcher Foundation, September 6, 2024, https://www.orfonline.org/english/expert-speak/cracks-in-china-pakistan-relations-bilateral-and-external-factors.
- xxi Et Online, "China 'regrets Military Actions' by India, Says It Is Concerned After Operation Sindoor," *The Economic Times*, May 7, 2025, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/india-attacks-pakistan-strikes-terrror-camps-china-regrets-military-actions-by-india-says-it-is-concerned-after-operation-sindoor/articleshow/120950292.cms
- xxii Stewart Patrick, *Weak Links: Fragile States, Global Threats, and International Security* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2011), https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199751501.001.0001.
- ^{xxiii} Milan Popovic, "The Perils of Weak Organization: Explaining Loyalty and Defection of Militant Organizations Toward Pakistan," Studies in Conflict & Terrorism 38, no. 11 (2015): 919–937, https://doi.org/10.1080/1057610X.2015.1063838.

- xxiv India Today Video Desk, "Video Explainer: Lahore Left Without Air Defence System in Indian Counterstrike India Today," *India Today*, May 8, 2025, https://www.indiatoday.in/world/video/video-explainer-lahore-left-without-air-defence-system-indian-counterstrike-2721602-2025-05-08.
- xxv Kartik Bommakanti, "China's Massive Attack Against India: A Looming Possibility," orfonline.org, June 17, 2024, https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/china-s-massive-attack-against-india-a-looming-possibility.
- xxvi Ashu Maan, "Are India-China Ties on the Mend?," South Asian Voices, September 24, 2024, https://southasianvoices.org/sec-m-in-n-india-china-reset-09-24-2024/.
- xxvii Neville Lazarus, "Sheikh Hasina: India Walks Tightrope Harbouring Deposed Bangladeshi Prime Minister," Sky News, March 5, 2025, https://news.sky.com/story/sheikh-hasina-india-walks-a-tightrope-harbouring-deposed-bangladeshi-prime-minister-13322078.
- xxviii Pti, "Muhammad Yunus Says Important for Bangladesh to See China as Good Friend; Expects Ties to Enter New Phase," The Hindu, March 29, 2025,
- https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/muhammad-yunus-says-important-for-bangladesh-to-see-china-as-good-friend-expects-ties-to-enter-new-phase/article69389658.ece.
- xxix Abhishek Chakraborty, "Bangladesh Asks for China's 'Extension' in Veiled Threat to Northeast India," *NDTV*, March 15, 2025, https://www.ndtv.com/world-news/bangladesh-asks-for-chinas-extension-in-veiled-threat-to-northeast-india-8055454.
- xxx Saqlain Rizve, "The Revival of Bangladesh-Pakistan Ties," Lowy Institute, February 3, 2025, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/revival-bangladesh-pakistan-ties.
- xxxi Air Marshal Anil Khosla, "Lost in 1971 War, Pakistan Attempts to Rebuild Ties With Bangladesh With China'S Help; Concern for India?," *EURASIAN TIMES*, April 20, 2025,

https://www.eurasiantimes.com/pakistan-and-bangladesh-recalibrating-ties/.

- xxxii Pti, "Pakistan, Bangladesh Resume Direct Trade," The Hindu, February 24, 2025, https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/pakistan-bangladesh-resume-direct-trade/article69257101.ece.
- xxxiii Huma Siddiqui, "Bangladesh's Risky Bet on Pakistan: Pawn in China's Strategic Game?," *Financial Express*, January 27, 2025, https://www.financialexpress.com/world-news/bangladeshs-risky-bet-on-pakistan-pawn-in-chinas-strategic-game/3726997/.
- xxxiv Ravi Shankar, "Bangladesh Joins Pakistan'S Naval Drill AMAN-25 Signals Shift in China'S IOR Strategy," Bharat Shakti, February 7, 2025, https://bharatshakti.in/bangladesh-joins-pakistans-naval-drill-aman-25-signals-shift-in-chinas-ior-strategy/.
- xxxv Vignesh Radhakrishnan and Rachita Rabboni, "Debt Owed by Pakistan, Sri Lanka and Bangladesh to China Rise to Record Levels: Data," The Hindu, May 10, 2024, https://www.thehindu.com/data/debt-owed-by-pakistan-sri-lanka-and-bangladesh-to-china-rise-to-record-levels-data/article68160207.ece.
- xxxvi Tbs Report, "7 Years of Belt and Road Initiative: China Makes Its Presence Felt Everywhere," *The Business Standard*, July 4, 2023, https://www.tbsnews.net/bangladesh/7-years-belt-and-road-initiative-china-makes-its-presence-felt-everywhere-659746.

- xxxvii Abbas Uddin Noyon, "How China's Belt and Road Changing Bangladesh's Economy and Infrastructures," *The Business Standard*, November 30, 2023, https://www.tbsnews.net/economy/how-chinas-belt-and-road-changing-bangladeshs-infrastructures-709826.
- xxxviii Devirupa Mitra, "Yunus Visit: Bangladesh Courts China With Teesta Project, SEZ and Fighter Jet Talks the Wire," *The Wire*, March 29, 2025, https://thewire.in/south-asia/yunus-visit-bangladesh-courts-china-with-teesta-project-sez-and-fighter-jet-talks.
- "Prime Ministers of India and Bangladesh to Jointly Inaugurate Three Development Projects on 1st November," *Ministry of External Affairs*, October 31, 2023, https://www.mea.gov.in/press-releases.htm?dtl/37218/Prime+Ministers+of+India+and+Bangladesh+to+jointly+inaugurate+three+development+projects+on+1st+November.
- xl Sohini Bose, "The Chittagong Port: Bangladesh's Trump Card in Its Diplomacy of Balance," orfonline.org, December 4, 2023, https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/bangladeshs-trump-card-in-its-diplomacy-of-balance.
- xii Junaid Kathju, "Port Wars: India's Bangladesh Deal Seen as Bid to Curb China's Maritime Ambition," *South China Morning Post*, July 23, 2024, https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3271542/port-wars-indias-bangladesh-deal-seen-bid-curb-chinas-maritime-ambition.
- xiii Jonathan E. Hillman, "Game of Loans: How China Bought Hambantota," *Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS)*, January 10, 2025, https://www.csis.org/analysis/game-loans-how-china-bought-hambantota.
- Abhijit Singh, "China's 'Spy Ship' Poses a Dilemma for New Delhi," orfonline.org, December 4, 2023, https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/chinas-spy-ship-poses-a-dilemma-for-new-delhi.
- xiiv Manjeet Negi, "India Bolsters Defence With Rs 250 Crore Russian Missiles After Pahalgam Attack," *India Today*, May 4, 2025, https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/india-bolsters-defence-russian-missiles-after-pahalgam-attack-2719320-2025-05-04.
- xlv Mayank Singh, "Russia Remains Top Arms Supplier to India: SIPRI Report," The New Indian Express, March 11, 2025, https://www.newindianexpress.com/nation/2025/Mar/11/russia-remains-top-arms-supplier-to-india-sipri-report.
- xlvi Nidhi Verma, "India surpasses China to become Russia's top oil buyer in July," *Reuters*, August 22, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/india-surpasses-china-become-russias-top-oil-buyer-july-2024-08-22/.
- xivii "Embassy of India, Moscow (Russia)," https://indianembassy-moscow.gov.in/overview.php.
- xiviii Vladimira Lickova, "India Deepens Defense Ties With the West, but Criticism of Russia Remains Unlikely," *The Diplomat*, November 9, 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/11/india-deepens-defense-ties-with-the-west-but-criticism-of-russia-remains-unlikely/.
- xiix Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, "India-Russia Trade Gets Major Boost via INSTC Over Past Year," *The Economic Times*, February 20, 2025, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/economy/foreign-trade/india-russia-trade-via-instc-doubles-in-past-year/articleshow/118394381.cms?from=mdr.
- ¹ The Hindu Bureau, "U.S. Will Support India's Bid to Join The International Energy Agency as A Full Member: Trump," The Hindu, February 14, 2025, https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/us-will-

<u>support-indias-bid-to-join-the-international-energy-agency-as-a-full-member-trump/article69218189.ece.</u>

- ^{II} Vivek Mishra, Ria Nair, and Kashvi Chaudhary, "The India-U.S. Story: Biden's Legacy and Trump 2.0," orfonline.org, February 7, 2025, https://www.orfonline.org/research/the-india-us-story-bidens-legacy-and-trump-2-0.
- iii Manoj Joshi, "A Survey of India-US Defence Cooperation," orfonline.org, March 15, 2024, https://www.orfonline.org/research/a-survey-of-india-us-defence-cooperation.
- "India U.S. Joint Statement During the Visit of Prime Minister of India to US," Press Information Bureau (PIB), February 14, 2025,

https://www.pib.gov.in/PressReleaseIframePage.aspx?PRID=2103037.

^{liv} Et Online, "Rafale-M Roars After Pahalgam: How India's French Fighter Deal Could Turn up the Heat on Pakistan," *The Economic Times*, May 1, 2025,

https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/rafale-m-roars-after-pahalgam-how-indias-french-fighter-deal-could-turn-up-the-heat-on-pakistan/articleshow/120786789.cms?from=mdr.

- TOI Business Desk, "India, EU to Begin 11th Round of FTA Talks From Monday; Aim to Finalise First Phase Soon," *The Times of India*, May 11, 2025, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/business/india-business/india-eu-to-begin-11th-round-of-fta-talks-from-may-13-aim-to-finalise-first-phase-soon/articleshow/121077971.cms.
- https://indianexpress.com/article/business/indias-russian-oil-imports-at-9-month-high-in-april-uptick-in-us-crude-volumes-9981325/
- Pti, "Russian Oil Finds Its Way to Europe via India; India Now Biggest Exporter of Fuel to EU," The Hindu, November 10, 2024, https://www.thehindu.com/business/russian-oil-finds-its-way-to-europe-via-india-india-now-biggest-exporter-of-fuel-to-eu/article68852062.ece.
- Yeshi Seli, "Why India's Takeover of Chabahar Port Is a Big Deal," The New Indian Express, May 19, 2024, https://www.newindianexpress.com/explainers/2024/May/19/why-indias-takeover-of-chabahar-port-is-a-big-deal.
- lix Darshana M. Baruah, Nitya Labh, and Jessica Greely, "Mapping the Indian Ocean Region," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 15, 2023,

https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2023/06/mapping-the-indian-ocean-region?lang=en.

- ^{IX} Bidhan Chandra Das, "Pakistan, China Cannot Replace India as Growth Partner of Bangladesh," *Northeast News Northeast India News 24*×7, March 21, 2025, <a href="https://nenews.in/opinion/pakistan-china-cannot-replace-india-as-growth-partner-of-china-cannot-repla
- $\underline{bangladesh/22069/\#:\sim:text=In\%20the\%20last\%20eight\%20years,Bangladesh\%20in\%20the\%20infras}\\ \underline{tructure\%20sector}.$
- Thilina Panduwawala, "India's Extraordinary Support During Sri Lanka's Crisis: Motivations A," Air University (AU), August 5, 2024, https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/JIPA/Display/Article/3859529/indias-extraordinary-support-during-sri-lankas-crisis-motivations-and-impacts/.
- hii Abhishek Sharma and Pratnashree Basu, "Ten Years of India's Act East Policy," orfonline.org, October 15, 2024, https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/ten-years-of-india-s-act-east-policy.

releases.htm?dtl/37886/IndiaFranceAustralia+Trilateral+DialogueThird+Focal+Points+Meeting#:~:text =The%20Third%20India%2DFrance%2DAustralia,(Europe%20West)%20and%20Ms.

^{lxiii} "India-France-Australia Trilateral Dialogue-Third Focal Points Meeting," *Ministry of External Affairs*, June 20, 2024, https://www.mea.gov.in/press-

wiv "Media note: India-US-Japan trilateral dialogue," Embassy of India, Washington, D.C., USA, n.d., https://www.indianembassyusa.gov.in/ArchivesDetails?id=1687.

^{kv} Gloria Xiong, "Beijing's Sanctions Dilemma: Chinese Narratives on Economic Coercion," *Brookings*, October 21, 2024, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/beijings-sanctions-dilemma-chinese-narratives-on-economic-coercion/.